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As	originally	published	in	Los	Angeles	Daily	Journal	August	16,	2012: 

Deleon v. Verizon Wireless  
Provides Guidance On Commission Advances 

By	Tal	Korn		
	

May	 an	 employer	 advance	 commissions	 to	 its	 employees	 and	 later	 recover	
chargebacks	against	future	advances	for	items	such	as	customer	refunds	or	service	
contract	cancellation?		While	California	law	makes	it	unlawful	for	an	employer	to	
collect	a	previously	paid	wage	from	an	employee,	chargebacks	against	commission	
advances	are	permitted	if	the	employer	takes	careful	action	to	define	when	such	
advances	become	earned	wages.	

	 Labor	Code	Section	200(a)	defines	“wages”	to	 include	“all	amounts	for	 labor	
performed	 by	 employees	 of	 every	 description,	whether	 the	 amount	 is	 fixed	 or	
ascertained	by	the	standard	of	time,	task,	piece,	commission	basis,	or	other	method	of	
calculation.”		Thus,	ordinarily	commissions	are	considered	“wages.”	

	 Under	California	Labor	Code	Section	221	it	is	unlawful	for	an	employer	to	collect	
any	portion	 of	 a	 previously	 paid	wage	 from	an	 employee.	 	 Accordingly,	 once	 a	
commission	is	earned	it	is	unlawful	to	require	the	employee	to	return	it.	

	 In	many	businesses,	employers	often	provide	refunds,	discounts	or	rebates	to	
customers	following	a	sale.		In	such	cases,	the	final	amount	of	the	sale	could	remain	
uncertain	for	an	extended	period	of	time.		As	a	result,	courts	have	held	that	under	
certain	circumstances	employers	can	issue	an	advance	which	is	not	yet	“earned”	and	
which	is	subject	to	later	reconciliation,	so	as	to	assist	employees	with	their	cash	flow.		
In	California,	an	employer	and	employee	can	agree	that	certain	preconditions	must	
be	met	before	the	employee	has	earned	a	commission.		This	permits	the	employer	to	
advance	a	commission	to	the	employee,	while	still	preserving	the	ability	to	recover	a	
chargeback	for	any	excess	commission	advances	when	all	of	the	preconditions	are	
not	satisfied.	

	 To	determine	whether	a	commission	has	been	earned,	a	court	will	examine	the	
parties’	compensation	agreement.		The	right	of	an	employee	to	receive	a	commission		
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will	depend	upon	the	terms	of	his	or	her	contract	for	compensation.		Commeford	v.	
Baker,	 127	Cal.	App.	2d	111,	117	 (1954).	 	 For	 example,	where	 a	 compensation	
agreement	provided	that	newspaper	telesales	employees	would	qualify	for	receipt	of	
a	commission	only	if	their	customers	kept	their	newspaper	subscriptions	for	28	days,	
and	the	customers	later	cancelled	their	orders	prior	to	the	expiration	of	that	28‐day	
period,	the	sale	did	not	qualify	as	a	“commissionable	order.”		Steinhebel	v.	Los	Angeles	
Times	Communications,	126	Cal.	App.	4th	696	(2005).	 	

	 Although	commissions	are	generally	considered	wages	pursuant	to	California	
Labor	Code	Section	200,	the	payment	of	an	advance	commission	will	not	constitute	
payment	of	a	“wage”	under	California	law	unless	it	can	be	shown	that	the	employee	
satisfied	all	of	the	employer’s	conditions	necessary	for	earning	the	commission.		By	
definition,	 the	 advance	 commission	 precedes	 the	 employee’s	 satisfaction	 of	 the	
criteria	necessary	to	qualify	for	receipt	of	a	commission	pursuant	to	the	employer’s	
compensation	plan.			

	 In	the	recent	case	of	Deleon	v.	Verizon	Wireless,	LLC,	207	Cal.	App.	4th	800	(2012),	
the	state	Court	of	Appeal	reaffirmed	that	employers	may	recover	chargebacks	against	
commission	advances	where	the	employee	has	not	earned	the	commission	under	the	
terms	of	the	parties’	compensation	agreement.		Deleon	involved	a	class	action	lawsuit	
brought	 by	 former	 retail	 sales	 employees	 of	 Verizon	Wireless	 who	 challenged	
Verizon’s	ability	to	recover	chargebacks	against	advance	commission	payments.		
Verizon’s	written	 compensation	 plan	 provided	 that	 if	 a	 customer	 disconnected	
service	during	the	chargeback	period,	the	employees’	 future	advances	would	be	
reduced	by	the	original	amount	advanced	for	the	sale.	

	 The	Deleon	 court	 held	 that	 the	 advance	 commission	 paid	 by	Verizon	 to	 the	
employees	did	not	constitute	a	“wage”	because	all	of	the	conditions	for	earning	the	
commission	had	not	been	satisfied.	 	Specifically,	when	a	customer	discontinued	
service	during	the	applicable	chargeback	period,	a	commissionable	sale	did	not	occur.	

	 In	 reaching	 its	 decision,	 the	 Deleon	 court	 further	 found	 that	 Verizon’s	
compensation	 plans	 clearly	 and	 unambiguously	 stated	 that	 the	 employees’	
commissions	were	not	earned	at	the	time	of	the	sale	of	the	service	plans,	but	rather	
were	earned	only	if	the	customer	did	not	cancel	the	service	plan	before	expiration	of	
the	chargeback	period.	 	Thus,	 there	was	a	“meeting	of	 the	minds”	as	 to	when	a	
commission	was	earned	under	the	compensation	agreement.	

	 Further,	the	employees	received	copies	of	Verizon’s	compensation	plans	(and	
acknowledged	 such	 receipt	 in	 writing),	 received	 annual	 training	 on	 how	 the	
chargeback	provision	operated	and	had	also	received	commission	statements	which	
identified	their	commission	advances	and	chargebacks.	

	 The	court	also	found	that	the	net	compensation	earned	by	the	employees	bore	a	
reasonable	relation	to	the	service	plans	being	sold.		Moreover,	Verizon’s	chargeback	
policy	pertained	only	to	individual	sales,	as	opposed	to	any	general	business	losses.			
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For	all	of	these	reasons,	the	Deleon	court	granted	summary	judgment	in	favor	of	
Verizon.	

	 The	Deleon	court	distinguished	the	earlier	case	of	Harris	v.	Investor’s	Business	
Daily,	Inc.,	138	Cal.	App.	4th	28	(2006),	where	the	employee	telemarketers	had	not	
expressly	 agreed	 to	 the	 chargeback	 policy	 in	writing.	 	Moreover,	 in	Harris,	 the	
employer’s	 commission	 practices	 were	 unclear	 as	 to	 whether	 the	 right	 to	
commissions	were	earned	at	the	time	of	sale	or	at	some	designated	time	in	the	future.	

	 These	decisions	make	clear	that	although	advance	commissions	may	be	treated	
differently	than	wages	under	the	California	Labor	Code,	employers	paying	advance	
commissions	should	take	affirmative	steps	to	preserve	the	ability	to	lawfully	enforce	
chargeback	provisions.		Those	steps	include	the	following:	

 Entering	into	a	written	compensation	plan	with	the	employee	that	clearly	
and	 unambiguously	 sets	 forth	 each	 of	 the	 conditions	which	must	 be	
satisfied	before	a	commission	will	be	earned,	and	which	describes	the	
events	giving	rise	to	chargebacks.	

 Having	 employees	 acknowledge	 in	 writing	 their	 receipt,	 review	 and	
agreement	to	the	compensation	plan.	

 Ensuring	 that	 the	net	 compensation	 earned	by	 the	 employee	bears	 a	
reasonable	relation	to	the	product	or	service	being	sold.	

 Ensuring	that	the	chargeback	policy	pertains	to	individual	sales,	rather	
than	to	a	company’s	general	business	losses.	

 Providing	 annual	 employee	 training	 regarding	 the	 terms	 of	 the	
compensation	plan	and	how	the	plan,	and	particularly,	the	chargeback	
provision,	operates.		

 Providing	employees	with	regular	commission	statements	setting	forth	
their	commission	advances	and	chargebacks. 
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